
i decided to put an indicator  
for my moods and emotions  

during my time in new york and 
on the fellowship. the points  

coincide to the content above. Before I received the fellowship

When I received the fellowship
I’m in NY! Finally!

(my apartment) (The United Nations Building) (UN Exhibition on climate and pollution)

(9/11 Memorial Museum)

(Louis Bourgeois, Guggenheim)

Omar takes me on a private tour of the UN General Assembly

(Pretending I’m sitting in for France) (Election mural in my neighborhood)

normal

lowest point

highest point
There is a lot of stuff to learn! 
I hope I can do this!

(a good kind of nervous)

First project; Worked with outside design and  
photography agencies

(UNFPA is in the Daily News Building) (My UN I.D. Card) (Outsiders NY Exhibit)

Met photographer, Tuen Voeten

(Voeten presents his work from his latest trip to China)

Cuban VP speaks 
in NY!

Designmatters in Core77

Stressed, in a good way

Being patient is difficult.

Overwhelmed

Met Laetitia WolffScarf project gets approved by the MCB Director
Election night, Obama victory

Red tape frustrations, delays

Participation in Clusterbomb! ExhibitWorking with Michael Craven

(last minute to the MET and MOMA)

Worried there won’t be enough 
time to produce this and show at 
the MCB Staff Retreat

Finished the filme! Presented it at the 
staff retreat and everyone loved it!

Sad to be leaving/ last day at UNFPA

Farewell wishes/ last day at UNFPA (mixed emotions all the way home)

(Asian American  
Arts Centre) (MCB Staff Retreat) (Retreat follow-up meeting)

life normalizes

meeting with Neil Ford about design and DesignmattersObserving interview for 
Executive Director, Thoraya Obaid

ONWARD
This document serves to present a few of my experiences at  
the United Nations Population Fund in New York as part of my  
Designmatters Fellowship in Fall of 2008.

I had the privileged opportunity to work from early September to mid 
December 2008 in the Media and Communications Branch of the  
UNFPA under Media Specialists, Christian Delsol and Katja Iversen.

While this does not fully depict what occurred in four months time,  
the hope is that this still conveys both some of my personal experiences 
and a few of the projects completed for the organization.

Mari Nakano. 
Hi, my name is Mari Nakano and I am a  
Graduate Media Design Program student here  
at Art Center College of Design. I served as a  
fellow in the Media and Communications Branch 
of the UNFPA during the 2008 Fall Semester .       

Designmatters. 
Designmatters is an Art Center college–wide  
initiative led by the International Initiatives  
Department. It explores the social and humanitarian 
benefits of design and responsible business.

Through research, advocacy and action,  
Designmatters strives to engage, empower and  
lead an ongoing exploration of design as a positive 
force for change in society.

Mari Nakano . 2008 Fellow

UNFPA. 
The United Nations Population Fund is an  
international development agency that  
promotes the right of every woman, man  
and child to enjoy a life of health and  
equal opportunity. UNFPA supports countries  
in using population data for policies and  
programmes to reduce poverty and to ensure  
that every pregnancy is wanted, every birth  
is safe, every young person is free of HIV/AIDS,  
and every girl and woman is treated with  
dignity and respect.

I’VE 
NEVER
BEEN TO
NEW YORK
I’ve traveled or lived in Japan, Thailand, Cuba, Costa Rica, to 
a couple of US states...deep south Mississippi even! But, this 
was the first time I had ever been to New York.

OVERVIEW
The Media and Communications Branch/ Information 
and  External Relations Division serves as the media focal 
point of the UNFPA. I was placed in this department to 
serve as a design intern. 

In order to create proper designs for the organization, my 
first task was to familiarize myself with the major issues 
being addressed by the UNFPA. If I wasn’t working on a 
design project, I was attending meetings in our office or 
at the main UN building, watching films, reading reports, 
scouring the world news on the web, or studying the 
world atlas. 

As a design intern, I worked on several varied projects, 
which included promotional items, press releases, project 
proposals, seasonal graphics, interviews and branding  
exploration. I was also utilized as a graphics and layout 
consultant for ongoing projects and campaigns.

For the short time I served under the UNFPA, I felt that 
I underwent a period of tremendous growth, not only as 
a designer and thinker, but as an everyday person. No 
single day was the same as the next. Perhaps my under-
standing of design in the realm of humanitarian work 
transformed as quickly as the seasons in New York. 

If I could do it all over again, I would, but perhaps next 
time with a small team. The opportunity, the friendships 
and the education all coincided with my future goals  
to be a purposeful designer and striving educator. In all  
honesty, my life has significantly changed due to my  
exposure to the UNFPA and New York, and I can’t say 
that I could go back to living the way I did before I  
entered their doors. To care about the issues going on  
in the world takes more than just empathy – it takes  
self–education, assertiveness and a drive to continue  
on even when you feel as if you are progressing at  
a snails pace. 

Being a non-governmental organization(NGO), there were 
many constraints under which to work. As students, we 
are used to more flexibility and a greater sense of free-

dom in our design work. We even have studio space to 
do it! However, to be able to give your best when placed 
under a handful of limitations is a challenge I believe is 
necessary for all designers to comprehend. We may think 
we can break the rules most of the time, but we must also 
learn when to be conscientious and respectful of whom 
we serve. Patience is perhaps one of the most necessary 
characteristics one must have when working at this level.

My role as a designer was not only to make things. It 
wasn’t enough to just present work. I had to really under-
stand the mission and vision of the UNFPA, and be pre-
pared to answer why my designs or ideas were important 
to the organization. I had to be meticulous, observant and  
organized. I also had to really learn how to trust myself 
and be resourceful when needed. 

I realized that design isn’t enough to get you through an 
organization such as this. It is very transparent when your 
work doesn’t correlate to the overall messages and goals. 
It is also very apparent when you are unaware of the  
values of the organization. It takes commitment and an 
honest dedication to UNFPA to truly design for them.  

You cannot pretend to like a place such as this. You really 
do have to invest yourself. 

My fellowship with the UNFPA was significant in that it 
provided me with the opportunity to practice my skills as 
a designer, but more importantly a communicator. It was 
an inspiring few months that opened my eyes to a big-
ger world and to a better and more solid sense of myself. 
I hope I was able to contribute a significant amount of 
my efforts to UNFPA, but more importantly, I’d like to 
say that I’m thankful for what is has added to my life as a 
thinker, a critic, a communicator...and a striving  designer.

Special Thanks to:

Mariana Amatullo for your investment in me

Elisa Ruffino for your support from Pasadena

Stephanie Sigg for your mentorship and heart

and to Designmatters, Art Center College of Design

Thank you also to UNFPA:

Christian Delsol for your belief and inspiration, and for putting up with me!

Katja Iversen for your smiles, hugs and trust in me

Omar Gharzeddine for your humor and kindness, and for lunches

Alvaro Serrano for the chocolates

Christina Vrachnos for the 22nd Floor company and Kombucha

Shannon Egan for your bright eyes and friendship

Safiye Cagar for your encouragement

Neil Ford for your leadership

and the entire MCB/IERD Staff at UNFPA!

Prior to pursuing design education, I had experience 
working as a Youth Services Coordinator for a community 
development non-profit organization in Downtown Los 
Angeles. I also served in the social mobilization arena, 
with a primary focus on youth, families and women in  
and around Los Angeles and in countries such as Cuba. 

I wanted to expand my narrow understanding of  
international social issues, and explore how design  
could be integral in humanitarian organizations  
such as the UNFPA. Because my educational interests 
were also focused thematically on commonalities  
between people and communities, I was also able to  
integrate those interests with my internship experience.

I loved it.
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PROJECTSThese are samples of a few of the projects  
I worked on. A total of ten projects were  

executed over the course of the fellowship. REFLECTIONS THANKS

My first project
My first project was to layout a project proposal for a 
traveling photo exhibition called Congo/Women. It was 
important for us to prepare a well–designed and  
thorough layout that would be noticeable to the UN  
Exhibits Committee.

The exhibit was to include photographs from renowned 
political photographers such as Marcus Bleasdale,  
Lynsey Addario, as well as other photographers from  
VII photography agency. It would also include Women on 
the Frontline, a compilation of short films about 
violence against women in several countries such as  
the Democratic Republic of Congo(DRC), Colombia  
and Mauritania. 

This project was done in collaboration with Real Design and the 
photographers at VII.
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Finishing what was started 
Who We Are is a brochure that provides an overview of 
the UNFPA. I was asked to edit and complete the design 
of this tri–fold brochure and prepare the document to be 
translated in Arabic, Spanish and French.

Quick Fact:  
Arabic, Chinese, English, French, Russian and Spanish are  
the six offi cial languages of the UN. French and British  
English are the two working languages used by the UN 
General Assembly.

There were a few challenges in making this brochure: I 
had to be very conscious of the chosen photographs. We 
had to show ethnic and age diversity and had to do our 
best to represent some of the major regions for whom we 
work. There was also a lot of ongoing editing because  
the wording had to be sculpted properly. Being a large 
worldwide agency, the UNFPA has to be very meticulous 
in their wording. It took over four months to complete  
this brochure.
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On my bus ride home one evening, I almost started to cry. 
I had been searching through our photo databases for a few day 
now, looking for smiling faces, strong women, colors, movement... 
For about every one good photo I could find, I filtered through  
perhaps a hundred or more photos of women, children and men 
who had been raped, amputated, abandoned, malnourished...

To the right of each of these photos was a short narrative either  
describing the specific photo, or the events that correlated with  
the particular photograph. I learned quickly about the injustices  
occuring worldwide through a seemingly simple photo search  
exercise. I didn’t know how much all the images were affecting  
me, until the third day as I was going home on the bus.

My eyes started to swell up with tears. I was embarassed to cry 
in the busy bus, so I held my tears in as much as I could, blasting 

some mindless music on my iPod to distract myself. When I got off 
the bus, I quickly walked home, sprinted up four flights of stairs, 
opened my apartment door and let it shut behind me. I let myself 
catch a few breaths.

I started to cry uncontrollably, and at first couldn’t comprehend just 
why. After about ten minutes, I calmed down and realized I had 
surprisingly overwhelmed myself for the last few days with images 
of pain and injustice. I thought I was okay with having seen it all. 
My body told me otherwise. I cried again later that night.

I told a few people at work about this incident, wondering the 
whole time if they thought I was being hypersensitive. They all  
understood the feelings I had, and some even testified accounts  
of their own experiences. I never thought eCard designs could be 

so rough. Maybe it was my initiation for how little I understood of 
the world I thought I had a grasp upon.

This incident taught me that there’s a lot of behind–the-scenes 
work that is done in order to portray things like hope, possibility 
and reality. It isn’t about making people feel sorry for those that 
suffer in this world. It is about conveying confidence and support, 
potentialities and empowerment for every man, woman and child. 

As a designer, this was an encounter I had never experienced.  
Perhaps many organizations such as the UNFPA might need  
creative hands and eyes, but maybe it is more so the other  
way around  – perhaps we, as designers, need them to keep us  
purposeful and alive.

THEN THIS HAPPENED.
An experience to remember
Because one of the agency’s emphasis was focused on  
sustainability, UNFPA decided to create seasonal eCards 
rather than printed cards for 2008. My job was to sketch 
and illustrate, as well as search for and edit photographs 
that were ethnically diverse and that portrayed images of 
positivity and empowerment. I also had to keep in mind 
that the photographs would be conveying to viewers a 
perception of UNFPA. The eCards also had to be branded 
with the UNFPA identity.

I worked with the web designers to post downloadable 
eCards on the UNFPA website, as well as communicated 
with the different regional offices around the world  
to make sure the instructions were clear and easy for all 
staff members. Customizable templates were also  
designed for regions who wanted to place their own  
photographs in their eCards. A total of twelve eCards 
were produced for 2008.
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Promoting Purposefully 
Throughout the fellowship, I did an exploration of possible 
promotional products. What had UNFPA already made? 
What was successful? What new or clever ideas could 
we create that were both cost effective and noticeable? 
No mousepads, no magnets, no mugs...

There were several project ideas, from a T-shirt campaign 
to a public viral condom campaign. What was decided 
and approved towards the end of the fellowship was a 
scarf campaign.

The scarf was to be designed to host the words Educate, 
Empower and Protect. The scarf could be utilized as a 
multi-purpose material – as a muffler, as a wrap, as  
a carrying sack or even to keep a child warm. The idea 
was that with one small thing, we can provide many  
services.  The scarf was translated into Arabic, Spanish 
and French, and will be distributed to the regional offices 
and in the field.  It was my first time typesetting other 
languages and working with textiles.

The fi nal product will be produced in mid-2009.
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because everyone counts.

scarf 
( 25.6” x or 70.9” or 65cm x 180cm)

label 
(0.9” x 3.9” or 2.3cm x 9.9cm)

paisley printfringesmirrored graphic
17” or 43.2cm 17” or 43.2cm 
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polybag
( 13” x 18” or 33cm x 45.7cm)

references images

SCARF SKETCH (2008 11/12) / language: ENGLISH

PROTECT / EMPOWER / EDUCATE
The United Nations Population Fund advocates 
for universal education and reproductive health, 
gender equality and women’s empowerment. 
UNFPA works to ensure that every pregnancy is 
wanted, every birth is healthy, every young person 
remains HIV–free, and every girl and woman is 
treated with respect.
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Quick Turnaround, Real Quick
One of my major constraints was time. Often, I was asked 
to produce designs within hours. 

I worked side by side with Media Specialist, Katja Iversen 
to complete the Joint Statement on Maternal and  
Newborn Health. I was basically on–call and couldn’t 
leave the office until the statement was approved. We  
sat together and did live edits in order to release this  
during the General Assembly Meeting that took place on  
September 25, 2008. Press checks, scouring for partner-
ing agency logos and hunting down Executive Directors 
for their signatures was part of the day.

I was also asked to design a quick cover for the annual 
internal staff briefing notes. I had about an hour to come 
up with an idea.
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What about them? 
One of my final projects was a surprise. The annual  
staff retreat was coming up at the tail end of my fellow-
ship and I wanted to really find a way to portray the  
many great personalities of the UNFPA.

Because of my interest in film, and because Christian  
Delsol had extensive knowledge in film, I decided to 
take on an interview project of several of my co-workers. 
Christian taught me about the interview process, story-
boarding and about filming techniques. I worked with a 
production artist to complete the project.

I ended-up interviewing six UNFPA staff members and 
created a twelve-minute interview film that was shown 
during the staff retreat. The purpose of it was to uplift 
the staff members and give them new energy to continue 
their work. It was funny and upbeat, and it was a good 
way to reconnect busy staff members at the end of a long 
year of hard work.

Special thanks to Michael Craven of Craven Films.
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(celebration by my apartment)(General Assembly Meeting)My first time at Ground Zero
(Neil Ford, new Chief of Staff)

(theanyspacewherever  
Exhibit, Guggenheim)

(Banksy’s Petshop exhibit)
(Neohoodoo: Art of a Forgotten Faith,
PS1 MOMA) (Calder and Eggleston, The Whitney Museum)(checked out his very cool portfolio)

met James Mollison, photographer


